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NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

November 22, 2002

Mr. Thomas N. Cooley

Director, Office of Budget, Finance, 

  And Award Management

Dr. Nathaniel G. Pitts

Acting Director, Office of Information

   And Resource Management

Dear Mr. Cooley and Dr. Pitts:

The National Science Foundation’s (NSF) Advisory Committee on Business and Operations met on October 22-23, 2002 to consider issues that highlighted the

“Changing Context for NSF Operations.”  The meeting commenced with opening remarks by Mr. Tom Cooley, Director of the Office of Budget, Finance, and Award Management and Dr. Nathaniel Pitts, Acting Director of the Office of Information and Resource Management and Director of the Office of Integrative Activities. 

The opening discussion addressed how this Advisory Committee could best convey its advice to the Foundation. The Committee suggested writing a formal letter providing advice and recommendations, as a follow-up to the discussions over the course of the meeting.  Hence, the Committee offers to the Foundation the following thoughts and perspectives on the items discussed at the meeting.

On behalf of the Committee,

Earl C. Hadlock

Chair, October 22-23, 2002 Meeting

The NSF Business Analysis

The Committee expressed strong enthusiasm for the business analysis project and for the approach that the consultants are taking.  In particular, we support the time and effort being spent to understand NSF as an organization, to scan its environment, and to test current assumptions about key business processes and related issues. 

The Committee's main recommendations focus on the need to view this effort as one that extends beyond NSF's own organizational boundaries into the many other organizations which are its business partners.  It is important to recognize that these external organizations participate directly in key business processes such as grants management and that they share responsibility for the ultimate performance and cost of those processes. 

In a similar vein, the Committee encourages the business analysis team to consider how its work and recommendations might be affected by government-wide efforts such as the Office of Management and Budget’s (OMB) enterprise architecture, and business reference model, as well as by eGovernment initiatives such as eGrants.

The Committee observed that while processes are critical channels for accomplishing the Foundation's work, the basic principles that underlie NSF's mission need to lead the way.  Processes, policies, and practices need to be responsive and flexible in order to support those basic principles in both ordinary and extraordinary circumstances.  In this regard, the Committee also noted that NSF will need to balance the concepts of "return on value" and "return on investment."

The Committee also discussed the need for redesigned processes that would allow for continued future growth at NSF and that would be scalable to the extent possible.

Finally, the Committee encourages the Foundation to communicate both internally and to its external partners and stakeholders about the goals and progress of this effort, as well as its plans for implementation.

2. Integrating Budget, Cost, and Performance

The Committee observed that 1) NSF has been and continues to be a leader in strategic planning and performance measurement, and 2) that NSF currently meets two of the OMB indicators for achieving “green” status on the President’s Management Agenda goal for Integrating Budget and Performance.

The Committee then focused its discussion on which of the remaining indicators – Goals, Objectives, and Targets; Alignment; or Full Cost – should be the principal focus for NSF.

The Committee observed:

· Utility – meaning the expected value added to NSF managers – is an important criterion for identifying areas to address and for deciding whether to add or change requirements.


· For all of these areas, it is valuable to document both what is valuable and important to the Foundation and what is not.  When deciding not to pursue a course of action, documenting the reasons behind such a decision would be valuable.

· It is important to review simultaneously the Foundation’s overall strategic plan, alignment of the organization, distribution of budgetary resources, and the allocation of costs both to organizations and to outcomes.


· NSF should proceed with the expectation that OMB’s guidance in this area could change in coming years.


· It was noted that in the recent study conducted by Price-Waterhouse-Coopers for NSF on this subject, NSF managers did not identify any specific cost information needs. 

The Committee also observed that it is possible to develop an approach to cost and performance that is acceptable to OMB and useful to managers “from the top floor to the shop floor” (in the words of President Bush) by using existing processes to align budgetary and accounting data while preserving the basic framework for NSF’s outcome goals and organization.

3. Discussion with the NSF Deputy Director

The Committee once again enjoyed a productive discussion with the NSF Deputy Director, Joe Bordogna.  The Committee especially appreciates that Dr. Bordogna highlighted two recent announcements: the approval of the charter for the NSF Academy and the appointment of the new NSF Chief Information Officer, Dr. George Strawn.

The Committee considers its discussions with Dr. Bordogna to be vital to its ability to appreciate the context for NSF’s business and operations activities, and it looks forward to a continuing dialogue.

4. eGovernment


The Committee welcomed the opportunity to hear from Mr. Mark Forman, OMB’s Associate Director for Information Technology and Electronic Government.  The Committee offered to Mr. Forman to help provide an external perspective on improving eGoverment activities.

The Committee also provided thoughts and insights on how to ensure that agency-level activities appropriately complement the government-wide initiatives.  These insights included:

· Viewing successful systems that are already in place as models for use by other agencies and across the government-wide initiatives.


· Ensuring that the new systems being developed to serve multiple agencies recognize the differences in the underlying programs they support – thereby avoiding “one-size-fits-all” approaches.

5. The NSF Academy

This discussion provided an overview of the NSF Academy, which included the vision, governance model, and learning initiatives underway and in development. The Committee was receptive and expressed strong support for a NSF Academy.  Most significantly, the Committee moved to establish an Academy advisory subcommittee, which will report to the full Advisory Committee for Business and Operations.  One member of the full Committee will serve on the Academy advisory subcommittee.  The Committee also recommended that other subcommittee members should be drawn both within the NSF community and from outside.  

The dialogue and subsequent guidance provided by the Committee underscored the importance of mission-aligned learning and the correlation to building a culture that values learning as much as it values work.  A great deal of discussion followed around this theme, with many ideas focused on the Foundation’s leadership and demonstrated commitment to progressing towards a world-class, continuous learning establishment. 

Specific thoughts from the Committee included:

· Calling on NSF staff to share best practices as Academy faculty — as NSF’s internal resources may be the most valuable for curriculum development.  However, NSF must also ensure that faculty have “release time” to enhance their own education.


· Providing learning resources and support for internal faculty, which can ultimately lead to a culture that values learning.


· Tapping the resources of people that flow through NSF for various committee meetings and panels to provide learning seminars for NSF staff.


· Examining the IBM approach, Becoming One Voice, which includes the use of an online chat room where participants meet and then later come together in a classroom environment.


· Placing strong emphasis on promoting the Academy across the Foundation to ensure that employees understand the value and are motivated to take advantage of the learning opportunities.
6. What’s New in Performance Assessment

This discussion highlighted the fact that NSF is working with three different processes for performance assessment: Government Performance and Results Act (GPRA), the Research and Development (R&D) Criteria, and the Program Assessment Rating Tool (PART).  The Committee offered a number of observations for NSF’s consideration:

· “Success” is often best viewed in the context of a portfolio of investments – recognizing that in a broad portfolio there will be mixed results.  One of the key challenges is to determine whether the overall investment is performing well.


· Each of these processes highlights the direct link between the management of the agency’s business processes and the results achieved through its investments.


· It is important to consider how to approach GPRA processes in ways that are useful to the agency and also fulfill the clear expectations of OMB and the Congress.


· It is also important to consider how NSF’s approach to GPRA will likely evolve over the next several years, especially given the expected growth in the agency’s budget.

7. Support for Best Practices at Institutions

The Committee was pleased to welcome two guest speakers from the National Institutes of Health (NIH), Dr. Anthony Demsey and Ms. Regina White.  This discussion focused on the increasing burden institutions face when complying with Federal requirements and regulations.  Mr. Geoff Grant from the Committee set the overall context for the discussion, and then Dr. Demsey and Ms. White described the development of NIH’s Human Subjects Research Enhancement Program.

The Committee offered the following observations:


· In addition to ongoing activities to improve coordination across grant-making agencies, it would be valuable to explore forums for improving coordination across the offices responsible for conducting audits and overseeing compliance.


· While recognizing the limits of the current cap on administrative cost reimbursement, agencies and institutions should focus their energies on activities that lessen administrative burdens (rather than exploring ways to increase funding for administrative costs).

In closing, we hope these observations help to inform and guide the Foundation as it addresses the range of issues discussed at the meeting.  We would like to thank the staff who helped make this meeting a successful one.  We look forward to reviewing anticipated progress on the various issues discussed at this meeting and to discussing other mission-critical issues at our next meeting.

On behalf of the Committee,

Earl C. Hadlock

Chair, October 22-23, 2002 Meeting

